ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 18 APRIL 2016

ST STEPHEN’S, NORBURY.

A special welcome was extended to former Chairman Ray Luckett, now made on Honorary Life Member of the Society. We were delighted that Ray was able to join us for the evening and he enjoyed an enthusiastic round of applause.

Chairman's Speech
Welcome to St Stephen's Norbury, to the AGM, and thank you to Andrew Chadney, the organist here, who made the arrangments for us to come here today, and for his splendid demonstration of the organ. Thank you also for the provision of refreshments.
It has been an interesting year for SSLSO, namely one which saw the start of the redeveloped website for which we owe big debt of gratitude to Martin. He has worked hard to design it,continuing to produce items for it and edit it. In particular he continues his own learning both of music and technology for the MyChurch page which now features the work of nearly a dozen of our members who are photographed, filmed, interviewed, and recorded on the organ they play frequently. It is a rather nice introduction to the church in question as well.  Needless to say, I represent the awkward squad, by recording a long work by Buxtehude which requires a bit of editing that I am scared of doing by myself. So it might see the light of day. Martin also compiles and edits everything else that goes into the website, and has championed a new page for advertising members' events using posters, handbills. It was called Easter Bonanza, and Martin will describe further what he does at the end of this report. The whole project is designed to be interactive. Further help with the managing and reorganising storage of material on the site has been been given by Samzu Agbaje who, following a working stint abroad, has been able to assist Martin most ably.

An annual recruitment and demonstration event at Christ's Chapel in Dulwich has become a regular feature which gives us free advertising in the Dulwich Festival which runs for two weeks in May. We were fortunate to gain one new member last year through this and this year we hope to find new members too. Last year I was very grateful to committee who stepped in to run the entire show at the last minute when I was indisposed. 
Other events which have been sucessful were Norman's improvisation class at the ever welcoming St John's Goose Green, facilitated by former Chairman, John Webber. This is an ideal location for classes because of the large amount of space around the organ which means everyone can see. As soon as Richard Pilliner entered the church he was promptly invited to improvise a Baroque concerto movement which he did with great aplomb without being given much time to think about it. Not for the faint hearted! In November, Harry's class at Holy Trinity Clapham taught how to not rely on pistons all the time in order to add particular effects without too much faffing about! He feels that too many younger organists, brought up on organs with multiple pistons, rely on them too much. A couple of stops drawn with one hand can deliver a judicious change of timbre without having to programme it beforehand. 
Following this, our annual dinner was held at Bistro 1 in Soho. Martin recommended the venue and it proved highly successful, not expensive at all, and our speaker, Gerard Brookes, from Westminster Central Hall,  highlighted his own path to becoming the fine organist that he is.
Our next meeting, another go at a discussion evening about repertoire, proved enlightening for those who came. Everyone contributed something unusual. My husband Norman made a special effort to get to Nick's house after choir practice, enthusiastic about the enjoyable time he had. Everyone went home having come across a piece of music that they haven't previously heard or played. Whilst concert going will always introduce people to new music, in informal surroundings, it is easy to ask to have a look at the score there and then, and gain insights into its joys and challenges. 
The Penge Composite recital has become an annual fixture as it always produces a variety of music to be played an a very nice organ. Marilyn Nicholson is a most charming and welcoming host who makes the facilities available for as much practice as people want. This year saw a number of new players including one promising young student. 
What has not happened in the way I was hoping it would is an evening with Fugue State Films. Discussions seem to get so far and no further. At short notice just before Christmas, Daniel Roth came to play the Westminster Central Hall organ to launch the latest Fugue State Films DVD on Widor. This would have been ideal but it happened so quickly that there was no time to galvanise anyone to get to anything. This sudden timing and a bout of flu got in the way of my doing anything about it. Last year Harry encouraged us to hold a large recruiting event and I was hoping that this would be such, but this project literally ran away.  However all is not lost, we will have a smaller film evening in someone's house, and find another way of having a party.
What next? In September there will be a harpsichord recital in St Augustine's Honor Oak Park by our member Gilbert Rowland, in October an improvisation class in St John's Church, Shirley by my husband Norman. In November we are invited by Eric Shepherd to visit his flagship organ in Burnt Oak, St Alphage, and St Laurence, Whitchurch where Handel once played.  Following tonight's AGM we will be meeting once again at Dulwich for the Festival meeting on Saturday May 7 at 3.00pm. In addition to the gathering around the organ our member John Mitchell will be setting up an animated computer display showing how the organ works. This is in response to queries from last year's event where attendees wanted more technical information the organ's insides. Also in response to a plea by a member for some understanding on issues that all organists face we are holding a meeting at Penge Congregational Church on Saturday June 4 at 3.00pm  dedicated to explaining and demonstrating how to choose stops for pieces of organ music or service work. This links in to my recent article on how to set about this process. 
Apart from this, what have I and others been doing? Both David Wakefield and I have been contributing articles of interest to organists for our developing website. David writes about organs in interesting places, and does the sensible thing by asking other people to contribute articles. For instance, Simon Williams, Education Officer of the RCO, has written about the way the RCO is developing its work and our member Adrian Gunning has written very elegantly about the organ he plays in St John's, Islington. Slogging away at my Chairman's page you will find reflections largely gained from my teaching experience. This is a new venture for me, as writing has never been a favourite pastime. It involves an idea, a lot of writing followed by a lot of tweaking in the early hours of the morning. Several hours work has gone into each article. Martin always graces my words with aptly chosen pictures. Another behind the scenes is my developing link with CLESO, who have invited members to join them on their next trip out at the end of April, and to join them at their annual dinner in Walthamstow. Norman was guest speaker last year and it was a very nice occasion. This year I am speaker, so come along to heckle if you like!
We are fortunate to have excellent committee members and a most dedicated secretary and treasurer, without whom the whole organisation doesn't function. This year we say thank you to John Mitchell for his three year stint on the committee. He has produced useful handouts for occasions and is the brains behind computer displays. If you want to see more visit him in All Saints Warlingham where there is always something to see. David Wakefield has agreed to stand as committee member in his stead. His election to the committee means he can no longer be our annual auditor of accounts but we are fortunate in our new member Irene Wolstenholme who can take on this role. Irene is a very keen organist who studies with Dan Moult and attends RCO events when she can. We also welcome Lorna Strachan to our membership. Our long standing and distinguished member Cathie Shore died in January. Not many members knew Cathie. She was a pupil of Healey Willan in Canada, and came to study in London. She was an energetic force for good on the Southwark RSCM committee and founded her travelling choir, Poscimur, 20 years ago. I was fortunate to become one of the organists of this choir and learned much from work with her. In recent years she had become increasingly disabled, bed bound, and was unable to direct the choir in the music she loved the most. At the committal at Hither Green crematorium most people, who knew her love of church and organ music, were surprised to hear Satchmo singing 'What A Wonderful World' on the way in, and 'I Get By With a Little Help from my Friends' on the way out. This summed up her life, but it is also what our Society is about, friends helping and supporting one another in their quest to deepen their understanding of the instrument we all love so much.
Marilyn Harper
